


There are so many positive things that we can 
take from Cristian Colás’s two spells totalling six 
seasons at our club but none more impressive, 
heartwarming and life affirming than his friend-
ship.

He came to us as a well qualified coach back 
in May 2015 and now leaves us after our last 
league game of the season against Aylesbury 
Vale Dynamos with the very best wishes of ev-
eryone at the club..

I remember very well the first time I ever spoke 
to Cristian. He rang me to suggest for the job a 
former, much more experienced, coach he had 
assisted at a previous club. The person he was 
putting forward was well in excess of what we 
were looking for at the club and it was only a 
matter of minutes into speaking with Cristian 
that I realised that I was speaking to the new 
coach of Biggleswade United’s first team.

What I was looking for was someone that would 
take the job on, not just just for the job itself 
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but for the lifestyle changes it would make to 
their lives; someone who would not just live in 
England but also immerse himself in the coun-
try, the community and become part of the 
fabric of grassroots football.

I also wanted someone who would instil in 
the club a certain way of playing, a possession 
based, high pressure type of game and I was 
convinced very soon that Cristian could tick all 
the boxes, learn with us and then progress to 
the next level. We connected immediately.

We were many of us new, or newish in my case, 
something I demonstrated admirably when 
having picked him at the airport for the first 
time I then somehow managed to get lost when 
driving him and me to the ground.

He must have wondered at the time what he 
was letting himself in for.

At that time we had other Spanish coaches at 
the club and one of my most treasured memo-
ries of those early days was the Saturday nights 
when we would get together at my Hitchin 
flat and wind down after the game with a few 
beers, some tapas and Spanish La Liga football 
playing on the television.

From the very start his high standards, compas-
sionate yet assertive approach and sheer pro-
fessionalism shone like a beacon and not just on 
the playing side.

His dealings with everyone at the club, his 
openness, generosity with his time, and total 
commitment meant we gradually began to to 
take steps forward not only with our finishing 
positions in the league but also in the way we 
would play the game.

Similarly his conduct with match officials, 
league representatives and all those at the club 
has never been anything less than exemplary.

The intensity that he dedicates to his job com-
bined with his working life has obviously taken 
its toll over the six seasons that he has spent 

with the club and he now feels the time is right 
for a break.

He leaves a big legacy, and he knows he will 
always be a welcome visitor at the club. From a 
personal point of view I have to say that I have 
no intention of losing contact with someone 
who, through thick and thin, good times and 
bad, has become one of my very best friends.

Two of the players that he trained were Jordan 
Wright and Gareth Hunt and both are now to 
take over as joint head coaches of the men’s 
first team. Jordan and Gaz were the last two 
players to leave the club after we lost, practical-
ly, our entire first team when we were arbitrari-
ly moved into the more northerly based United 
Counties League.

Gaz was the first to return and Jordan joined 
him at the end of the season that he spent at 
Newport Pagnell Town where he would go on 
to win the FA Vase. They are now set to take 
on the role of joint head coaches at the club 
willing and able to take the club forward by 
implementing the style of play put in place by 
Cristian.

They will of course look to put their own mark 
on the team but they like everyone at the club 
will be forever grateful to Cristian for every-
thing that he has done for our club.

Thank you Cristian from everyone!
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Guillem Balagué
biggleswadeunited@gmail.com



Biggleswade United Football Club was re-formed 
on the 16th July 1959. However, local history 
records indicate that there was a Biggleswade 
United side playing at Second Meadow as early as 
1929. Our first season (1959/60) saw us compet-
ing in Division Three of the North Herts. League 
(NHL). After 10 successful years in the NHL the 
club made the step up to South Midlands League 
(SML) football. But towards the end of a 15-year 
association with the SML the club began to strug-
gle and after three years of finishing in the bot-
tom three of Division One we sought fresh fields. 
The club joined the Herts. Senior but club contin-
ued to find the going tough. In 1986 we elected to 
return to local League football, joining the Bed-
ford and District Football League and began to 
build again.

  The appointment of Brian Swords as first team 
manager in 87/88 proved to be the turning point 
in the club’s fortunes. During the next ten years 
the club achieved a tremendous amount of suc-
cess on and off the football pitch. Our record of 
League and Cup honours speak for themselves 
but aligned to this a great deal of work went on 
behind the scenes to match the on-field success. 
The club now boasts one of the best clubhouse 
and ground facilities in the Mid-Bedfordshire 
area. The success of the club has also attracted 
many new players as well as commanding a great 
deal of loyalty from those players who helped the 
club progress from Division Three of the Bedford 
and District League to County Senior Club status 
in just 15 years. 

 The 1995/96 season was the most successful in 

the club’s history - winning five major honours; 
the Beds Intermediate County Cup, Bedford 
and District League Championship, League Cup 
Championship and as the League’s representa-
tives the club won the Beds. FA Centenary Cup. 
Having won every major Bedford League honour 
the club felt it was time to move on and made 
the decision to make the step up once again 
and returned to Division One of the SML. In an 
exceptionally successful first season we cele-
brated a Division One “double” by winning the 
Championship and the Division One Cup. We also 
retained the Beds. FA Intermediate County Cup, 
only the second club in the competition’s histo-
ry to achieve this feat. To crown our success the 
club were awarded the SML Special Achievement 
Trophy in July 1997. 

 In the season 1997/98 we finally achieved Senior 
status. This was achieved not only through the 
endeavours of the players on the field but ulti-
mately as a result of an extremely hard working 
committee. With the help of the Biggleswade 
Town Council a new stand was erected and pe-
rimeter fencing installed. And two seasons later 
the club erected floodlights and on the evening 
of 26th October 1999 we played our first-ever 
floodlit game at Second Meadow, Ryman League 
side Leighton Town were the visitors in the Bed-
fordshire Premier Cup. 

The next eleven years saw the first team led by 
Steve “Snowy” Wright and under his manage-
ment the club continued to enjoy a very high level 
of League and Cup success ultimately achieving 
promotion to the Molten Spartan South Midlands 



League Premier Division and with it the opportu-
nity to compete in the FA Cup. And under Snowy 
the club made three Beds FA Senior Challenge 
Cup final appearances, winning two of the three 
with victories over Stotfold (4-1) and Leighton 
Town (1-0) but missed out in 2006/07 going down 
2-0 to Dunstable Town. Snowy’s other cup suc-
cesses came in the form of the Hunts Premeir 
Cup, North Beds Charity Cup, Hinchingbrooke 
Cup, the SML Division One Cup and the SML 
Special Achievement Award once again. The end 
of the 2006 2007 saw Snowy step down as man-
ager with his assistant, Nick Burton taking over 
the first team reins. January 5th 2009 saw the club 
embark on further ambitious ground improve-
ments. With financial backing from Biggleswade 
Town Council, Mid Beds District Council and the 
Football Foundation we installed a 260-seater 
stand, fully enclosed the ground with a double 
turnstile entrance and players’ secure walkway 
which raised the ground to Grade E status.
After several years of stability in terms of first 
team managers the next six years saw a regular 
turnover of first team and reserve team managers 
with Nick Burton, Dave Elkin and Phil Childs all 
taking over the first team reins for a time.

At the start of the 2013 2014 season we appoint-
ed Mick Reardon and Mark Royal as first team 
managers both of whom had enjoyed success 
as coaches at the higher levels of football. Their 
disciplined approach was quickly adhered to and 
responded to by the players and under their stew-
ardship  we achieved the highest Premier Division 
position in nine years and first silverware in seven 
years winning the North Beds Charity Cup for the 
first time in the club’s history.

 In November 2014 the club took a further positive 
step to realise our ambitions with the appoint-
ment of Sky Sports Presenter and renowned 
author, Guillem Balague as Biggleswade United’s 
Director of Football. Following Mick and Mark’s 
decision to step down at the end 2014 2015, Guil-
lem was quick to act and recruited a new Head 
Coach in Cristian Colas Beccera. Cristian was as-
sisted by former professional player, Stuart Bim-
son, and under their guidance the team finished 
in eighth spot in the Premier Division in 2017 2018 
- the highest position in the club’s history. Having 
built a strong reputation for their outstanding 
coaching ability and playing philosophy Cristian 

and Stuart moved up to Step 3 level club, Staines 
Town, for the start of the 2018 2019 season. Guil-
lem was again in search for a high quality coach 
and Jimmy Martin came highly recommended by 
his predecessor, Colas, who worked with Jimmy 
at Stevenage FC Academy. Jimmy was appointed 
Manager in May 2018 but he tendered his resigna-
tion in October 2018 having been offered a “hard 
to refuse” opportunity to take up a coaching role 
at Premier Division club Watford. Despite the 
setback the first team went on to record their 
highest ever League placing – a fourth spot in the 
Premier Division.

In the season 2019 2020 the club were sitting in a 
highly commendable third position in the Premier 
Division and under the management of Chris Dev-
ane and Trishnan Patel were hoping for a promo-
tion play off opportunity. However, in March 2020 
the season was decalred Null and Void by the FA 
after the devastating outbreak of the Coronavirus. 
The club were also to learn that Chris and Tish-
nan had accepted the offer to work at Step 4 and 
departed the club at short notice. Fortunately the 
club were able to call upon the services of former 
Head Coach Cristian Colas  Cristian took the club 
to its highest ever position in the club’s history 
at the curtailmant of the 20/21 season leaving 
us second in the table on PPG. The club applied 
for promotion to Step 4 but were unsuccessful. 
A double whammy came when the club were 
subjected to a lateral move to the Uhlsport United 
Counties League. After ten years of steady prog-
ress at  Step 5 the club now face a challenging 
period that will require steadfastness and per-
serverance as we work to rebuild a squad that will 
once again be challenging for promotion.
The club has certainly come a long way in relative-
ly few years but we could not have done it without 
the help of a very supportive Town and District 
Council who clearly understand the benefits of 
having a community based club in Biggleswade. 
Our success is also very much down to a very 
hard working committee who throughout the 
year - not just the football season - continue to 
volunteer their time and commitment to the club, 
to help it continue to thrive and be a source of en-
joyment for our supporters and the Biggleswade 
community. 











Aylesbury Vale Dynamos is an amalgamation of Ayles-
bury FC and Bedgrove Dynamos, two local clubs with 
a rich history in local football 

Aylesbury FC enjoyed a long history in senior and 
junior football dating back to the 1930’s under the 
previous names of Aylesbury Vale, Haywood United, 
Belgrave, Stocklake and Negretti and Zambra FC, 
which was founded in the 1930’s by workers at the 
Negretti and Zambra company then based in Lon-
don’s King Cross district. The company moved to the 
Stocklake Industrial Estate, Aylesbury. 

in 1949 and by the mid 50’s the premises had a bar, 
football, cricket and tennis facilities. The football 
club joined the Aylesbury District League in 1954. 
The social club changed its name to Stocklake when 
Negretti and Zambra sold the premises to the local 
council, who then leased the facilities; hence the 
different sections adopted the name Stocklake. Under 
the guidance of Chairman Mr Ernie Crotty, the club 
gained many honours including runners up in ADL’s 
top divisions, before gaining intermediate status in 
the Wycombe and District League first and senior 
divisions. Sadly Ernie was killed in a road accident just 
before the club moved premises to the present loca-
tion at Haywood Way in 1987. 

After gaining senior status and promotion to the 
Chiltern League in 1988, Stocklake enjoyed many 
further successes including Division One runners up 
in 1991, Premier Division and League Cup runners 
up the following season and Wycombe Senior Cup 
success in 1995. Cup success was also followed on in 
the following season, this time the Berks and Bucks 
Intermediate Cup being added to the trophy cabinet. 
Belgrave FC was formed in 1983 by Jim Sullivan who 
lived in nearby Belgrave Road. Jim had two sons who 
were passionate about football but were limited to 
where they could play, so formed a team himself with 
the help of neighbours Lynne and David Hatcher. By 
1990, under the guidance of Danny Martone, Belgrave 
had grown to five youth teams providing football for 
over ninety boys from the Quarrendon and Haydon 
Hill areas of Aylesbury. 

1996 saw the forming of two senior teams under the 

Belgrave FC name and by the turn of the millennium 
teams were represented at all levels from Under 8’s 
through to seniors, some 200 players being regis-
tered, this also including Stocklake Ladies. In 2000 
four youth teams won league and cup honours, whilst 
the senior team went on to win the Aylesbury Dis-
trict Cup, the Field Shield and ADL Premier Division 
runners up. 

At the start of the 2000/2001 season, the senior 
Belgrave FC team was renamed Haywood United 
following an amalgamation with Stocklake FC with 
Danny Martone voted in as chairman of the new club. 
Haywood United joined the Spartan South Midlands 
League and won promotion into Division One af-
ter two seasons. Notable achievements during the 
2001/2002 season included league awards for the best 
kept and most improved ground; this included the 
erection of floodlights and perimeter fencing, which 
Danny and his hard working committee fought hard 
to establish. Another award was gained for the match 
day programme in recognition of how much the club 
was developing. Season 2002/2003 saw a difficult 
start in Division One, but with the arrival of manager 
Jon Franklin and his assistant Keith Walker just after 
Christmas, the club eventually consolidated finish-
ing in 9th place. Promotion was gained to the South 
Midlands Premier Division the following year after a 
campaign that saw 23 wins, 7 draws and only 4 losses. 
Haywood United proved themselves capable of stay-
ing in the Premier Division after finishing 3rd in the 
2004/2005 season in a campaign that only include one 
loss in the twenty matches after Christmas. The club 
also entered the FA Cup and Vase for the first time 
and won the Buckingham Charity Cup in 2006. 

Season 2006/2007 began with Haywood United 
becoming Aylesbury Vale FC and saw Keith Walker 
and Steve Gleinster take over as joint managers and 
steadily build a squad. This was recognised in the 
2008/2009 season, under the management of Mark 
Eaton, with a good cup run in the FA Cup and FA 
Vase, winning three rounds in the FA Cup losing to 
Level 4 side Gosport after a replay, and losing out in 
the 4th round of the FA Vase to Leiston Town. After 
Christmas the side suffered due to long term injuries 
and finished mid table. May 2009 saw a major new 



development in a new semi professional side vote for 
a name change. Aylesbury Football Club was formed 
under the leadership of Chairman Roger Dance and 
assisted by Vice Chairman Danny Martone. Former 
Chairman Bill Harrison was made President of the 
club. Great success on the field of play was to follow, 
with the team having a fantastic run in the F.A. Cup. 
We were the last ‘level five’ team in the country to 
remain in the competition and were rewarded with a 
visit to Haywood Way for the F.A. Cup trophy, allow-
ing the team, supporters and local people to get their 
hands on this famous trophy and make the most of 
this memorable occasion. We were finally knocked out 
of the competition by Wealdstone in a close game. A 
brave and superb display was witnessed by a bumper 
crowd of 800 plus. 

Meanwhile, away from the midst of F.A. Cup drama, 
our success continued, becoming ‘Double Winners’ 
Winning both the Spartan South Midland League and 
League Cup capping an extraordinary season and 
gaining promotion to the Southern League Division 1 
Central. 

Steve Bateman took over in 2013/14, steered the 
club to safety in his first 6 months in charge. Then in 
2014/15 with Bateman at the helm FC has their most 
successful season to date most successful to date. 
Playing at the highest level in the club’s history, the 
team finished third in the League, having been push-
ing for promotion all season and narrowly lost out 
in the semi final to Bedworth United having already 
beaten them twice in the league 

the 2015/16 finished with a flourish as the club fin-
ished just outside the play off positions, but had 
the consolation of our first major Cup Final, beating 
Chesham United in the Berks & Bucks Cup at Windsor. 
Steve Bateman and his management team resigned 
at the end of the season and Danny Gordon & Gareth 
Risbridger took the helm , supported by Paul Bonham 
, Ryan Wiffin & Aaron Norman. Davis Haule took over 
from Gordon & Risbridger in December 2016, appoint-
ed brother Brian as his assistant and recruited former 
coaches Fraser McLachlan, Aaron Wiffin and added 
Ryan Collings to his back room staff for the 2017/18 
season 

In 2018/19 after ten seasons in the Southern League 
the club was relegated back to the South Midlands 
League after a difficult period for the club. 

Bedgrove Dynamos 
Alf Buckland, a resident of Finmere Crescent, formed 
Bedgrove Dynamos in 1968. It was created to fill a 
void in activities for boys within the Bedgrove area 

on the south side of Aylesbury. In 1980, Dave Bayliss 
became involved when he brought his Cub side to the 
Bedgrove Park. The teams amalgamated and Dave 
went on to be the chairman for 21 years, stepping 
down in the year 2000. Within two years and barely 
a full strip between them, they managed not only to 
win the Under 12’s Aylesbury & District League (ADL), 
but went on to win the 13’s & 14’s league in consec-
utive years and, by which time, they now had four 
teams at various age groups. 

Over the years the club has grown and has won many 
tournaments and trophies, especially at county level. 
Many teams have toured abroad and the club has also 
entertained boys from Europe and America. We can 
boost that we are the only boys club to have a club 
pennant on display in Barcelona’s trophy room. 
At the start of the season 2001/02 the club was the 
largest junior club in the Aylesbury area, running 
teams from under 8’s through to under 18’s. 

At the end of the season 2001/02 the club managed 
to win the coveted Berks and Bucks Cup at under 14’s, 
the Mayor’s Cup at under 12’s, represented in two 
other cup finals, won 3 league titles, gained 6 promo-
tions in total and all teams finished in the top 6 to the 
fairplay awards for their respective leagues. 

In the last 20 seasons,across the age groups the club 
has won 25 divisional titles, and runners up 20 times. 

In 2019 two became one when the sides almagated 
with the intention of allowing the youth of the town 
to progress through junior football to youth and then 
adult football at the highest possible level. 



Cristian Colas - Senior Team Head Coach

Let’s start from the very beginning, did you al-
ways want to become a football coach? 

No, I wanted to play. When I couldn’t, I fell in hate 
with the game. And I was like 2-3 years not even 
watching football. And then I only had two options. 
One was to referee, and one was to coach. And 
like I’m not an objective person I knew that referee 
was not for me. So I thought that coaching was 
something that I could be related to and be as close 
to the game as I wanted. I think I guessed it 100%. 
It’s been the passion, it is the passion of my life. 
Stopping now after 24 seasons doesn’t mean that 
there’s something wrong, is the opposite. I don’t 
want to lose the passion that I’ve had for it. 

What’s the best moment of your career? 

Probably I would say the day that I told my dad that 
I wanted to become a football coach. And then he 
was in the kitchen, he looked at me and he said if 
you want to try, why not? So they’ve been always 
there. Fully backing me in all decisions, in moving 
countries, in whatever I’ve done. So yeah, probably 
the highlight was when they acknowledged the op-
tion and they said go for it. So, yeah, I don’t know if 
I’ve got like... I’ve not won trophies, major trophies, 
I had a lot of moments that I can remember that 
made me really proud and happy but without this 
one the other ones would not have happened. 

And your worst moment? 

Actually one of the worst moments happened here 
at Biggleswade United. It was coming back from 
the Peterborough Northern Star game after losing 
7-2. And being back to the clubhouse to drop some 
stuff and discovering Tracey crying, that broke me 
and when I just also realized that she was crying 

because she was scared that I could leave the club 
that made me feel strong about my loyalty and my 
principles to stay to the club and try to help my bit 
to survive as we did. Probably to see someone like 
her that if she is not the club is half of the crest of 
the club... So, to see someone like her completely 
broken, yeah, that was probably one of the worst. 

Any regrets? 

NONE, absolutely not.  

When did you decide that this was your last sea-
son?  

This was decided on December 2021 when we were 
struggling back to the UCL. But I decided that I 
need to change a few things in my life, one of them 
was football and day-to-day management. 

How do you feel about today?  

Happy. Really, really happy. Expecting a good 
game, a win, three points that everyone could 
enjoy and close what I think has been a really really 
nice season probably not as competitive as I would 
have dreamed but I think overall it’s been a nice 
season with all the ups and downs that we had and 
yeah to finish with three points and a proper win.   

And what are your plans after the season?  

My plans is to rest and to travel a little bit more, to 
focus on my job, to have time with my friends, with 
my colleagues and to watch football from a differ-
ent point of view.  

The club has announced the joint Head Coaches 
for next season, Gaz Hunt and Jordan Wright, 



how do you feel about your replacements? 

I’m really happy, excited as everyone should be 
and proud that they take over. They’re more than 
capable. They are great people on and off the 
pitch, loyal to the club and to the people that be-
longs to it.  

Any advice for them?  

My best advice is to don’t give any advice to them. 
Just I hope that they are themselves as they’ve 
been showing, that they lead the club as they 
already know how to and that they will do really 
well. 

And lastly, a message for the club and the fans? 

THANK YOU. Thank you very very much for mak-
ing me feel welcome from the beginning in 2015, 
for welcoming me back in 2020, for always being 
by my side supporting me, backing my decisions, 
laughing, cheering winning, drawing or even 
sometimes losing. It’s been a collection of memo-
ries that I will not forget never so pretty thankful 
for that. 
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Jordan Wright
Saturday’s match against Aylesbury Vale Dynamos will be my 104th and final game for Biggleswade Unit-
ed as a player, however I’m extremely excited to be continuing my career with Biggleswade as a coach 
alongside Gareth Hunt someone who I’ve enjoyed my football here with throughout the years. The club 
has been a absolute pleasure to play for and I’ve been treated as family since the day I came to trail back 
in 2016. For all the years as a player here Cristian Colas has been my coach and I  would like to thank him 
for everything he’s done for myself and the club and wish him all the best with whatever is next 











Biggleswade United is lending its full support to 
Play Safe – a national FA-led campaign to raise 
awareness of the importance of safeguarding in 
football.

Play Safe is being run in partnership with the 
NSPCC and has the full backing of the Premier 
League, EFL, Barclays FA Women’s Super League 
and the FA Women’s Championship. It’s also sup-
ported and being run across every other level of 
the game.

The main element of Play Safe is a series of short 
films which emphasise the importance of clubs 
such as ours having safeguarding as an everyday 
reality. The films also explain to parents/carers 
and children themselves know what to do if they 
feel unsafe or worried, because nothing matters 
more than making sure football is safe for every-
one, especially children and young people. You 
can see these films on our club website and we’ve 
also broadcast them on our social media chan-
nels.

“As a youth team coach, I will be working with my 
club to ensure we support the Play Safe messag-
ing,” says FA Chief Executive Mark Bullingham. “I 
am also pleased that the campaign has the sup-
port of the former footballers with lived experi-
ence of abuse in football, who are on our Survivor 
Support and Safeguarding Advisory Group. The 
Group has collectively said:

“Learning from the past is crucial, so that we can 
prevent the horrific experiences that happened to 
us and so many others in football, from happen-
ing again.

 “As a group of survivors, we fully support the 
ethos and important messages that Play Safe 
conveys – whether to club officials, parents/carers 
and or vitally, children and young people them-
selves. Equally important is that Play Safe is not 
a one-off campaign – it will be used at key points 
in the football calendar to remind everyone in 
football, that children’s welfare and keeping them 
safe, should be at the heart of all that we do.”

As the Survivor Group points out, you’ll see Play 
Safe appearing at various points throughout the 
season to keep safeguarding front of mind in 
football. Together, we want to do everything we 
can so everyone – particularly children and young 
people – has a consistently positive experience of 
our great game.

Biggleswade United have appointed Tracey James 
as the club’s Child Welfare Officer. Tracey’s con-
tact details are tracey.james58@btinternet.com 
or telephone 07714 661827.
























